1st Team Captains Report 2024.

Mr Chairman and members, firstly I would like to thank all the members for electing me as your Captain for the 2024 season and especially like to thank my Vice Captain Mr Rob Parsons for his help and knowledge and support throughout the season.

After last season when we were promoted to the 3rd division in the EWC I knew that I had big boots to fill this season and it started off not too good with a number of heavy defeats against Guest Memorial and Rhiwbina but then we seem to find our feet in the division and finished 4th just behind Penarth by 2 points by winning 8 and losing 6 league matches not too shabby for our first season in division 3.  I would also like to thank all the Skips namely Rob Parsons, Phil Parsons, Martin and Gorge Summerhayes, Dave Phillips, Alick Rayer, Mike Parker, and last but not the least Jhon Bethell who’s help and commitments I could not do without.

As far as the Caruthers Shield is concerned once again, we got to the last 16 in the draw this was brilliant, and I wish to thank all those who took part and played in the matches well done to you all.

The Mid Week League was Captained by Mr Rob Parsons for the first part of the season but then with work commitments he had to hand over the reins to myself and with the dropping of our second team by the EWL through the lack of players and not being able to fulfil the matches the only thing I could do is to let the second team players have priority over selection for the Mid Week League games.

I would like to thank all the players who took part in my season as Captain, there are just a few more thank you’s, Mr Ken Thorne, Mr Alick Rayer, Mr Chris Barrett, Mr Peter Christian and Mr Peter Hamblin for their work on and around the ground and club house. Special thanks to Mr Alun Meyer for contributing in and running of the events making our year a huge success and to all the guys who worked on match days, kitchen, and bar, a thank you also.

I would like to wish the incoming Captain the very best for the upcoming season.

For the records EWL League matches Mr John Bethell 14, Mr Rob Parsons 13, Mr Dave Phillips 12, Mr Phil Parsons 7, Mr Martin Summerhayes 6, Mr Gorge Summerhayes 2, Mr Alick Rayer 1, and Mr Mike Parker 1, skipped in these matches through the season for the club (Not counting mid-week league).

Once again thank you all from your 1st Team Captain Philip Edwards.


Mr Philip Edwards
1st Team Captain
Cardiff Athletic Bowls Club.
